Minutes from 2005 Annual Meeting 

NE-1017 Multistate Research Activity
“Developing and Integrating Components for Commercial Greenhouse Production Systems”

The Ohio State University

The Ohio Agricultural Research and Development Center

Wooster, OH 44691

July 13 and 14, 2005
Minutes of 2005 Meeting
Meeting called to Order 8:45 – Paul Fisher.
Introductions of all attendees

Introduction and welcome by Ted Short of the Ohio Agricultural Research and Development Center (OARDC).
Logistics and travel & lunch arrangements – Robert Hansen 

Cell number 3303170022
Business Meeting

Topics for discussion: Website, officers, presentations, station reports, collaborative projects, and new business.
Mailing list – participant list based on website list.  Industry partners need updated list

Minutes 2004 – Key points: NE1017 to be successful needs to show interdependency as a group.  NE 1017 should encourage participation from broad range of researchers and industry from multiple states, including interested parties outside of the NE region.  Need to emphasize collaboration within the group.  Lou Albright: motion to accept, A.J. Both: second.
NE 1017 Website

Report from A.J. – Attempted to move the NE1017 web pages to the USDA/NIMSS website.  The transfer was difficult to complete due to configuration problems.  The motivation for the move was to have the NE1017 website at NIMSS to be the repository of the group’s information.  The NE 1017 website was kept separate with a link to NIMSS.  The original NE164 information was updated to NE1017.  The information from past meetings from 2000 to the present is now available on the NE1017 website.  Pictures from previous meetings could not be included on the NIMSS website, so the pictures are available on the NE 1017 website.  Check the links from the Rutgers based NE 1017 website to insure valid participant and meeting information.  
Website discussion – Paul F., annual reports and official reports from NIMSS should be part of the NE 1017 website.  This would be more than just the station reports, so the official annual reports should also be included. Martin G. - NIMSS is our official website, so the NIMSS should have all of the official information from the group.  NIMSS is the “official” site for the group, but keeping the site current is more of an obligation and not particularly helpful.  Mike B. The NIMSS site is not useful, but it is the official website.  Robert H.  shared the same sentiment.  Paul F. suggested that the group use the Rutgers site as living record of our activities.  Members should maintain website is up to date.  Contact A.J. to keep things current.  Reports for this year should be copied to A.J.  Martin, Rutgers should be linked to the “official” site at NIMSS.
Future meetings

Meeting locations for 2006 and 2007 – Paul going through list OSU (2005), Rutgers (2004), Maryland (Tom Fretz 2003), UK (2000), Cornell (1999) incomplete list.
MSU not an official member.  Nebraska, Penn State, and Connecticut Ag. Exp. Station still have not hosted.

Martin Gent from CT Ag. Exp. Station to host in tentatively early June in 2006.
Jay Holcomb at Penn State in 2007.
New Officer
New secretary nominations – A.J. volunteered for post.

New Business 

Mike B. distributed SE303 information for the upcoming ASAE meeting.  MB reported that he recently returned from Tajikistan greenhouse industry.  One of the main concerns is energy usage for vegetable and cut flowers production.  Power is intermittent with two hours of electrical energy per day.  Growers typically use homemade boilers and manufacture their own fertilizer using a mixture of manure and water.  During the trip Mike looked into natural gas to fuel the boilers, but the growers could also use dried manure as a fuel.  Heater efficiency was also a concern.  MB examined the potential use of double poly glazes and battery back-up for fans.  The production area was typically 200 to 300 m2.  The products are locally distributed and due to a lack of infrastructure it is too difficult to distribute to a larger market.  The situation is probably equivalent to the US at the turn of the century 1900’s.

Other meeting announcements 
1. Martin G. – ASHS workshop to address the funding trend where not much of the USDA grant money going to horticulture.  The workshop is focused on developing ideas for attracting more of the funding to horticulture.  MB mentioned that the USDA not interested in engineering.

2. Mike B.  SE-406 to meet at ASAE.  ASHRAE TC2.2 also to meet at ASAE.  There is an ISHS international meeting on greenhouse cooling in April 2006 in Spain.

3. Erik R.  Floriculture Forum.  Academic meeting for 2 days.  MSU to host in 2006 third weekend of February.  Sponsor is American Floral Endowment, but sponsorship is declining.  Trying to get more industry involvement.
4. A.J. B. workshop first week of January.  Greenhouse engineering.  All components of greenhouse production.

5. Gene G. workshop Jan 15-18 2006 at AZ.  New marketing forum Jan 18-20.

6. Ted S.  Hydroponics conference early spring late winter 2006.

7. Paul F. suggested an update to this group’s membership about upcoming events.

Potential Collaborative studies

Three focus areas were suggested by Paul F.
1. Managing water and nutrients

2. Managing temperature light and airflow, ventilation

3. Sustainable and profitable greenhouse systems

What can we work on together?

Multi-organizational

Academic and industry input, NGMA

Pick a topic for extension and training

1. Powerpoint training modules

2. Article series and book

3. Case studies

4. Training and resource website

E.g., MSU’s college of knowledge presented at OFA.  Paul F. is publishing articles of case studies on nutrient management.  Articles could become a book like the lighting book recently published.

The NE 1017 group could develop greenhouse material.  Members would also be available to review the material.  We need to start developing a program.
Erik R. reported on the Floriculture College of Knowledge offered at OFA was started in 1998.  There are 12 modules.  The series was completed last year.  Typical enrollment is 12 to 20 students.  OFA had 8 modules this year.  The courses are part of a certification program that has become successful beyond MSU.  The courses are also taught in Spanish and delivered in western Michigan.  With the Michigan stakeholders somewhat saturated, the course has expanded to Ohio and there is international interest.  The 12 courses are offered on three tracks.  First is the basic information.  Third is most advanced.  Fees $225 per course per person.  Lots of course materials in a notebook and textbooks.  Ted S. - Crop king has a similar weekend course for $600.  Gene G. – College of Knowledge is not part of MSU.  Program is self-supporting at this point.  Currently developing business course for college of knowledge.  A.J. B. - how much engineering?  Not much.  No plans for more engineering at this point.  Gene G. – teaching growers of the benefits of well developed engineering is challenging.  Melissa B. – growers have little control of the technology.  Just just want something that works.  Paul F. –growers are interested in engineering when there are problems.  So, perhaps case studies would best illustrate the benefits of engineering.  Peter L. – growers not interested in problems.  More interest in their specific problems.  Paul F. – growers not interested in other problems or theory or …., but would like to know more about their own particular problems.  Peter L. – Course taught to 25 people at $165 per person, where 90% of the participants were interested in diagnostics.  The participants do not have fundamental technical knowledge to know what questions to ask.  Growers do not know enough about engineering to know the benefits.   Melissa B. – perhaps the name should be change to something along the line of problem solving strategies instead of “engineering”.  Mike B. suggested technology or environmental management as possible titles.
Paul F. – group needs to focus of an activity, i.e., collaborative research project like the lighting trade publication.  As examples: 1) U of Arkansas website of Mike Evans with greenhouse information,  2) Florasoil website at Massey NZ.  Teaching materials developed with Blackboard, and  3) Worldwide Greenhouse Education(WGE) website hosted at U of Vermont.  The site pulls together (links) to many sites around the US.  Gene G. is involved in the development of #3.  The WGE website is still underdevelopment.  Interactive materials (simulations) and videos are available.   Gene G. WGE is USDA sponsored.  http://www.uvm.edu/wge/greenhouse.html.   The NE1017 (Rutgers) website could also be included.  The WGE site could also be a good repository of collaborative information.
Paul  F. – we need a theme.  Need to define timeline and commitments, specific goals, and deliverables.  Then get it done.  Mike B., there were some Denmark optimization of greenhouse production studies (several years ago) that focused on energy and optimization of resources to maximize production.  Paul F., if we go towards engineering and technology the material should probably be more geared to horticulture folks and students, since “production” is growing plants and not engineering structures.  Gene G., energy savings is CRITICAL these days.  So, if we can put together more current information on how to manage energy.  Oil crisis was 1973 and energy problems.  Prior to NE164 there was another group who put together information to address concerns with energy.  Alec M. – in 1973 engineering was the focus on how to optimize energy, but we NEED to focus on PLANTS, since that is the final product.  Mike B. – root zone heating ex., how to best control and take advantage of the environmental conditions.  Gene G., the deliverable would have to be practical to growers.  USDA wants collaborative research to keep the committee going.  
Break
Station reports

See annual reports.

Departed for OARDC tour – 3:15 PM.
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	Paul.Fisher@unh.edu

	2
	Joey Norikane
	KY (secretary)
	University of Kentucky
	jnorikane@bae.uky.edu

	3
	Peter Ling 
	OH
	The Ohio State University
	ling.23@osu.edu

	4
	Tim LaFrance
	OH
	The Ohio State University
	LaFrance.5@osu.edu

	5
	David de Villiers 
	NY
	Cornell
	dsd5@cornell.edu

	6
	H. Chris Wien 
	NY 
	Cornell
	hcw2@cornell.edu

	7
	Lou Albright 
	NY
	Cornell
	lda1@cornell.edu

	8
	Erik Runkle
	MI
	Michigan State University
	runkleer@msu.edu

	9
	Don Murdoch
	NY
	Cornell
	dsm17@cornell.edu

	10
	Gene Giacomelli 
	AZ
	University of Arizona
	giacomel@ag.arizona.edu

	11
	Eugene Reiss
	NJ 
	Rutgers University
	reiss@aesop.rutgers.edu

	12
	A.J. Both 
	NJ
	Rutgers University
	both@aesop.rutgers.edu

	13
	Zhenyang Ge
	OH
	The Ohio State University
	ge.27@osu.edu

	14
	Marlene Mackenzie
	BC, Canada
	Argus Controls
	MMackenzie@arguscontrols.com

	15
	Alec Mackenzie
	BC, Canada
	Argus Controls
	Alec@arguscontrols.com

	16
	Melissa Brechner 
	NY
	Cornell
	mlk38@cornell.edu

	17
	E. Jay Holcomb 
	PA 
	Penn State University
	ejh3@psu.edu

	18
	George Meyer
	NE
	University of Nebraska
	gmeyer1@unl.edu

	19
	Martin Gent
	CT
	CT Ag Exp Station
	martin.gent@po.state.ct.us

	20
	Mike Brugger
	OH
	The Ohio State University
	brugger.1@osu.edu

	21
	Ted Short
	OH
	The Ohio State University
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	22
	Robert Hansen 
	OH
	The Ohio State University
	hansen.2@osu.edu
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